MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 9TH November 2011



PRESENT:




Alan Price (Chairman)



Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee



Brandon Chapman



Tony Jones



Chris Phillips



Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)



48 Members of the Public


Mr. Francis Maude, Donald Insall Associates
Alan Price opened the meeting by noting that this was a Parish Council Meeting and not a Public Meeting, and any items of note should be brought to the attention of the PC under Item 4 - Public Participation.  However, in view of the sensitivity of item 23a on the Agenda, the Outline Planning Proposal for the Development of Land at Foxley House, there would be time allowed for public debate at the start of this item.

75.
Apologies  Nigel Ackerman, Chris Bishops 
76.
Minutes of the Meeting of 5th October 2011 These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record
77. 
Declaration of Interest  None
78. 
Public Participation  None
79.
Finance 
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 5th October 2011:-

Essex Air Ambulance Donation







100.00

EON Direct Debit  



      
                                42.49   

Cheques to be authorised:

Clerk’s Salary




290.93

Audit Commission




162.00

EALC Training (Funding Day)




  40.00

Millway Office (Stationery)




  38.26

Robert Arnold (Website)




  32.82












564.01

Total Payments





                    706.50
                              

Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

 £13,855.81

RCCE – Village Plan Funding




   £2,000.00

HP Cashback 




      £100.00






            £15,955.81

Halifax savings account balance at 31.03.11
             £4,447.03






         
  £20,402.84

Less total payments




        706.50
Total funds available




  £19,696.34

The Meeting authorised the issue of the cheques referred to above.
The Clerk advised that the £2,000 received from RCCE in respect of the Village Plan was given on the understanding that the PC is involved in its formulation and she would be keeping a separate record of accounts relating to the project.
The Clerk also advised that notice had been received from UDC advising that the amount of the Parish Precept request should be submitted by 16th January 2012 and therefore this should be agreed and authorised at the next meeting. 

80.    Correspondence  A letter had been received advising that the Heritage Quest Centre Project, to which the PC had donated £100, has encountered problems and has had to be withdrawn.  The PC was asked if it would like its donation returned or whether this could be retained by Saffron Walden Museum Society Ltd. to be used towards a new development plan.  It was agreed that the funds could be retained.
81.
Grass Triangle Rickling  Despite concerted efforts, ownership of the triangle has still not been established.  The Land Registry has confirmed the land is not registered and Highways do not register their land/property.  Further endeavours will be made to clarify responsibility.
82. 
Highways Issues  There had been concern over the state of some of the footpaths.  In particular, BC had noted the path from Manuden Road which was not clearly defined.  Nigel Ackerman did not attend the meeting but had sent an e-mail confirming he is pursuing the footpath issues with Highways and the relative landowners.
83.
Parking in Rickling Green Road   AP noted that this item was first put on the PC Agenda in May 2011 following comments made during public participation at the preceding meeting.   He advised that Essex Highways had been contacted but the situation is that they are still waiting for the appointment of a new team to deal with parking issues.  

BC noted that this remains a serious issue and there is a particular problem around the school area when people park on the edge of the green.  MA said this happens on Wednesdays when children from Farnham attend the school. 
AP advised that he has spoken to Highways before regarding the possibility of a 20 mph limit but they had more or less laughed at this suggestion.    

84.
Affordable Housing AP said Coney Acre is still being considered as a preferred site.  He had spoken to ERH and had been given the telephone number of the Director of Development, but so far has been unable to speak to him.  AP will continue to try to make contact and will also contact the UDC Enabling Office.
85.
Village Plan  A meeting had taken place on 7th November 2011 to finalise a letter which will be delivered by hand to every household in the parish to alert them of a detailed questionnaire which it is proposed will be delivered about the 3rd week of January 2012.
86.
Emergency Plan  TJ advised that he is progressing with the up-date.
87.
Broadband  BC advised that he had nothing to report and suggested that this be covered in the Village Plan and, for the time being, this item should be removed from the Agenda.
CP reported that he had telephoned Buzcom who confirmed they are installing across the UDC area.  There are currently around 800 people waiting for set-up and there is likely to be an 8-10 week delay.  They report a 95% success rate in connection and see no problems with reception from their nearest transmitter which is 9 miles away in Cutlers Green.  The installation fee is £135 and rental is £12.50 per month.  If there are problems with reception, extra aerials will be fitted free of charge.  Buzcom is happy to install a local ‘hotspot’ device for public access at a village hall, pub, etc. for no equipment charge.  This service will be offered on a pay as you go basis at £1.25 plus standard text message charge.  Uttlesford customers can go to www.fibrewifi.com .     

RA asked for details to be sent to him for publication in The Link
88.
Defibrillator  CP advised that the application to The Big Society Fund had been turned down.  He suggested this could be considered under item 17.
89.
CAA Consultation: UK Future Airspace Strategy  BC advised that the presentation held on 1st November 2011 had been successful with about 50 people attending.  CAA and NATS had given a presentation on the use of airspace up to 2030.  The feedback was that this initiative had been useful and informative and was much appreciated.  It also enabled BC to re-establish links with the organisations.  He confirmed that, for the time being, there is no further need for this to be an agenda item.   
90.  
Street Lighting  It was noted that something will have to be done with the lighting at some stage and, if and when funds are available, we should ascertain how many and which lights should be replaced first.

91.
New Homes Bonus Payment  Following the notice that Quendon & Rickling PC has been allocated the sum of £6,095 as a New Homes Bonus, suggestions for utilisation of the money were requested.  Ideas put forward were: a projector for use by the community, village signs, Jubilee celebrations, community skips, defibrillator, VAS and street lighting. 

AP suggested that the PC puts forward an application for the money to be split three ways between a defibrillator, street lighting and a VAS.  This suggestion was agreed. 

92.
Community Skips  BC said he had recently used the community skip, sited for half a day at Coney Acre, and was surprised at the level of utilisation of the facility. He said he had spoken to the driver of the vehicle collecting the skip who had advised that this service would not be available in the future.   The Clerk said she would investigate as UDC generally sends an invitation to parishes asking if they would like to pay for the service which is outside of the general collection of refuse.
93.  
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  MA said in view of the cost involved, he has arranged a meeting with the owners of the Cricketers to discuss what plans they have for the celebration and will report back.
94.
M11 Access  AP said in view of the more pressing items being dealt with by the PC, he would revisit this idea at a later date. 
95.
Planning

a)  
Outline Proposal for Land to East of Foxley House
AP advised that the results of the questionnaire had been evaluated and, whilst there was opposition to the development, the results showed that the PC had received clear instructions from a majority to engage in consultation with the developers to try to achieve an acceptable development.  He then invited Mr. Maude to explain the revised proposals which he had presented to members of the PC immediately prior to the meeting.
Mr. Maude said he had noted that there was a clear preference for a smaller scale development and taking this into consideration revised plans had been drawn up, reducing the number of houses to 14 market homes, all with 5/6 bedrooms using less than half of the site at the southern end, adjacent to the B1383.  There would be no affordable housing.   The design of the development is such that it should form its own quarter but also be linked to the existing community, and this link would be via a footpath.  Mr. Maude explained that Essex Highways wanted only one access to the development and this is proposed towards Ventnor Lodge approximately 100 yards from the boundary.  The access would not be opposite the Bowls Club.

RA asked what proposals there are for the land that is not developed at this stage.  The meeting was advised that there are currently no plans for development on that area of  land.   Mr. Maude said that no assurance can be given that there will not be future development and the parish should be grateful that consultation has taken place prior to submission of proposals.  There is currently no provision for community use.

Public discussion then followed on the question of the size and type of housing the village needs with various points of view being aired.  On the question of affordable housing, AP advised that he had spoken to Andrew Taylor who had said that nearly all affordable housing is for rental now as there is only one mortgage company that is prepared to lend for part ownership.  Affordable housing, whilst not now being considered on this site, would be owned by a housing association and rented to occupants.  He said the PC had been working on getting affordable housing in the village for over 2 years and,  having identified Coney Acre as a potential site, is in discussion with ERH and Strutt & Parker. 

One resident said the PC should be able to have more influence over the development and referred to the Localism Bill.  AP said that he is aware of the Bill but it is unlikely to give PC’s authority in situations such as this and will be more relevant to District Councils 

When asked as to when plans will be submitted, Mr. Maude said that he had  incorporated many of the suggestions put forward and hoped to submit plans in a couple of weeks.

Public discussion then again ensued with many residents citing the problem of sewage.  Mr. Maude maintained that this is not a planning issue and should be dealt with by Anglian Water.  AP advised that another Councillor has arranged to meet with Anglian Water next week and he would be joining them but was not aware of the bearing on this proposal.
RA asked if the houses could not be spread over the whole area and noted that it seems incongruous to use only part of the site if there are no plans for future development.  Another resident asked if it is the intention to split up the site in order not to build affordable housing. 

Mr. Maude reiterated that there is no intention at present to build on the remaining land.  It was noted however, that Andrew Taylor, UDC Planning, had said that any future application will be dealt with on its merits.

AP said to Mrs. Rich that she had written to the Village Hall some time ago suggesting that her sons were keen to donate a plot of land for a new village hall, and asked her if that is still the intention. The meeting was advised that this idea had not been considered since but the time for the parish to ask is before the application is submitted, however it should be noted that the smaller number of houses now proposed would probably mean there is less available for other things for the village.
Members of the public then went on to discuss the problems foreseen for the school.  MA noted that the school currently has 102 pupils against its maximum capacity of 105 and new houses will inevitably bring more children.  He also went on to say that the school had identified a site for a nursery which could be used for two additional classrooms.
Mr. Rich said this was an expensive project to run.

Further public discussion on the needs of the school took place.

Mr. Rich went on to say that he had been advised by UDC at the time of the SHLAA in 2009  that the available land was suitable for 60 properties but the family were not happy with this amount, and it should be noted that they then came down to 32 and now propose only 14 houses.  
Mrs. Wawn, whose property adjoins the land, asked about the hedgerow surrounding her property.  Mr. Maude gave assurance that this will remain.

Mr. J. Rich said this was now the third meeting with the PC and he would like to take away some conclusions.  AP said the PC would write with its requests and it is hoped that the concerns regarding the school will be taken into account.  He also pointed out that under section 106 there is some obligation on the developer to contribute to schools.  
A resident asked if the results of the questionnaire could be made public and AP said there would be no objection to this.
b)  Applications None
c)  Decisions
i)  UTT1811/1811/FUL The Lilacs, Cambridge Road, Quendon
Conditional approval given
d) Trees
i) UTT/1889/11/TPO  The Norbury – 1 Horse Chestnut to pollard as previously
approval given
ii) UTT/2066/11/TCA Rickling House – Various trees, 23 in total

approval given
f)  UDC – Breach of Planning There was nothing to report
96.
Items for Next Meeting to be held on 14th December 2011:  MA advised that he will be attending a meeting of the Rickling Green Recreation Association and will give a report at the next PC meeting.
The meeting closed at 8.45 p.m.

Note:  Cllr. Peter Wilcock gave his apologies for not attending the next day.  This was due to his having to make funeral arrangements following the death of his father.
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